Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday September 16th 2013 at 7:30 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: R. Miller (Chairman), A Bush, C McKenzie (until 9pm), K Norris, E Wilson, P Talbot, J Taylor, I Maitland, M Colvey (from 7:45pm) and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk)
Also present were County Councillor Mr F. Drane, and one member of the public 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Dist Cllr P Webb, Cllrs J Dyball, C Wood, and E Wilson
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

Mrs Hampshire asked if Rocket Park Children’s Play area could have a spring closer on the gate. She also asked if a “no dogs” sign could be displayed. The Chairman explained that there was a spring closer, but that it was not working properly and would be attended to. He also advised that it was intended to display a “no dogs” sign. Discussions are currently under way with PDC about the relevant signage to support the byelaw.  
3. DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST; AND CONSIDERATION OF REQUESTS FOR SPECIAL DISPENSATIONS UNDER SECTION 33 OF THE LOCALISM ACT 2011. There were none. 
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
Cllr R. Miller prompted Cllrs to begin thinking about the Purbeck Volunteer Awards nominations for this year. Nominations to be submitted at the October Full Council meeting. Action: All Cllrs to consider this. 
He also encouraged Cllrs to consider the various courses on offer from DAPTC.

5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on August 19th 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
6.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Minute No 10(a), 1st Bullet point 15th July 2013 – Allotment Remedial H&S work:  The Parish Clerk briefly reported that the area of rubble has been temporarily covered with wood chips. No grass cutting work can currently be done in this area due to the risk to the machinery. The bricks in the vehicle gateway had been covered in wood chips but this has now compacted and bricks are again exposed – representing tripping hazards at the edges. There is no obvious evidence of attention to the pavilion roof yet to replace the strapped corrugated metal sheets with a more substantial and secure surface. Action Parish Clerk to continue to monitor this. In the meantime Cllr Miller indicated that he and Cllr Wilson would undertake a site visit to inspect. There was however concern expressed that a site visit might not be undertaken until November due to Cllr Miller’s holiday. Cllrs Talbot and Maitland indicated their willingness to liaise with Cllr Wilson to undertake thus earlier. Action: Cllrs Wilson, Talbot and Maitland to attend to this. 
· Minute No 12(a) 3rd bullet point 17th 15th July 2013 – Tree Survey:  Council members survey all the recreation ground trees and take professional advice on the action required. Action Cllrs Colvey and Wilson to lead a site visit of Cllrs to review the issues first hand.
· Minute 10a, 1st bullet point, 19th August 2013 – funding towards training for grounds maintenance contractor. It was reported that the contractor has now indicated that he will meet this cost, and is booked on an appropriate course. A vote was taken to rescind the council’s earlier funding decision – AGREED by 7-1. 
· Minute 13, FIT Registration, 2nd bullet point, Inaugural ceremony. It was confirmed that this will be combined with next year’s Village Fayre, on 17th May 2014. Actions: (i) Cllr Maitland to convey this information to the organisers of the Fayre.  (ii) Cllr Colvey to contact the Sports Club to request permission to place the plaque on the wall of the Sports Club Pavilion. 

7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
District Councillor Mr J Taylor reported on the following:

Cllr Webb has been nominated as a PDC representative on a Dorset Local Transport body. 

Consultations are being undertaken on the “Purbeck District Design Guide” which deals with Planning matters, and the “Draft Dorset Home Choice Common Allocation Policy” which aims to align the processes across the county. These are available on the dorsetforyou website.

PDC have issued a Purbeck Camping and Caravan sites booklet. 

PDC members are being consulted on district budgets. 

8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

Bus Subsidies: He felt that the biggest problem to date is the cutting of some bus routes. He has attended 2 Cabinet meetings and visited County Hall on two other occasions in an effort to preserve the current bus services. He hopes to be at the Cabinet Meeting on 18th September and on the 2 October when the DCC Cabinet will decide on its choice of the 3 options. He anticipates that the decision may be a repeat of one last year (option 3) – as this will generate the largest level of cost saving. He assured the meeting that he would plea to retain the current routes.

Road Safety: At a recent meeting with Hilary Cox at County Hall on another road safety matter, he referred to a petition being compiled in Lytchett Matravers for safety improvements to Huntick Road. This will be handed to DCC in due course. 
Condition of roads: He is pursuing the road problems at Castle Farm Road and Loop Farm Road.
Effects of budget cuts: 

He observed that all Councils are suffering with the cut to central government grant awards to Councils. He raised with Mr Vince Cable MP (Business Secretary) a view that expressed by older people that Government’s promise to take care of the older and vulnerable people is not being met. He gave the practical example of issuing them with bus passes and then removing or reducing bus services. 
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
Neighbourhood Plan:  Cllr Bush reported that progress is being made – the last meeting being 2 weeks previously. Work is currently being undertaken on the questionnaire. It had been hoped to have this completed in September, but instead more work is being done to drill down on some of the questions to ensure they are optimally targeted to obtain the specific information required. The next meeting is planned for Tues 24th Sept at the Sports Club at 7pm. There is a need to finalise the questionnaire at that meeting. It is intended to mail a copy to every household in the defined community. 

Work is also being undertaken on a grant bid, but specific costs are needed to support this: postage, printing, consultant fees expected, etc.
10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Highways Committee (see Minutes of 9th September 2013)
· Following correspondence with a resident the grass cutting / maintenance arrangements for the Foxhills Open Space were reviewed. It was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the Foxhills Open Space will continue to be maintained to the existing specification. AGREED
· The security of the pedestrian gate to the Allotment field was considered and it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that a padlock identical that on the vehicle gate – to be operated by the same key - is obtained and welded to a chain which will be permanently secured to the gate post. AGREED. 
(b) Planning Committee (see minutes of 5th September 2013). There were no recommendations to bring forward. 
11.  Consideration and approval of year end accounting statements, 2012-13. The Parish Clerk had circulated copies of these documents in advance. He explained that they had been prepared by Mrs White to a specification discussed with her earlier in the year at a meeting with Cllrs Bush and Norris as well as the Parish Clerk. The Parish Clerk reported that Mrs White had experienced some difficulty in meeting the brief and the task had been prolonged for that reason. Cllr Bush queried the apparent identification of a budget surplus on page 2. He also felt that there was a need to further improve the notes. It was noted that it may be appropriate to await the response of the External Auditors to the Annual Return for the same period, before approving these documets. The documents were therefore not considered for approval at this stage. It was agreed to arrange a review meeting between Cllrs Bush & Norris, and the Parish Clerk with Mrs White. 
It was also agreed that Cllr Norris would explore the possibility of recruiting a new accountant to prepare year and documents for the current operating year. Action: Cllr Norris to make enquiries into this. 
12.  Consideration of response to DAPTC survey on behalf of Dorset Police – “What makes a good PACT” 

Cllr Taylor reported that local meetings of PACT were being re-introduced. He felt this offers two advantages: (i) an opportunity to influence policing priorities in the village and (ii) to press for better feedback on policing initiatives taken in the village. 
In a subsequent general discussion, it was expressed that there is a need for reported crimes in the village to be routinely passed to PC Jon Stuart. There is some evidence that this does not always happen, or happen quickly enough. A specific point was made that a request is put in for the SID to be moved around – with posts being erected in High St, Wimborne Rd, and Lime Kiln Rd.  

13.   Consideration of nominations for Dorset Volunteer Awards Evening 

It was agreed to restrict nominations to the Purbeck Scheme only, rather than also taking part in this one.
14.  Investment Brief for IFAs.

It was explained that the small group working on this had been charged with meeting IFAs for advice on the most effective ways to invest the £162K intended to fund the maintenance of the Foxhills Open Space (arising from the Section 106 agreement associated with the Planning consent for the Foxhills development). It had been decided to develop a written brief to send to a selection of IFAs. A draft was then APPROVED – as attached at appendix A to these minutes.  Action : Parish Clerk to send this to the three named IFAs. 
15. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
There was none.
16. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  The next meeting is to be held in 5 weeks’ time. 

Footpaths:  It was reported that Church Walk has now been cleared of plant encroachments at its sides and overhead. 

School Liaison: No governors meeting has taken place yet this school year. The Chmn of the Governors has resigned. It was noted that the intended trial yellow line adjacent to the Crossing Patrol on Wareham Rd is now in place and Mr Camp of DCC believes it to be a success. However the criterion being applied to evaluate this are questioned as Cllr Bush has received complaints about traffic congestion and views have been expressed that there is no improvement at all. 

17. Council to approve the following payments due:-
	 Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	3219
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary –  Sept (12 equal monthly payments  by sanding order) 
	876.16 
	0.00
	876.16

	3220
	T Watton
	Reimbursement of office expenses incurred:         Feb-Sept 2013
	247.78
	25.27
	273.05

	3221
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – July & August


	245.25

191.25
	0.00

0.00
	245.25

191.25

	3222
	Continental Landscapes 
	Grass Cutting, Southern end of Rec – August
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3223
	The Landscape Group 
	Cemetery Maintenance Sept 13
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3224
	BT Payment Services LTD
	Parish Office phone and broadband charges – August 2013
	118.93
	22.32
	141.45

	3225
	Poole Signs & engraving
	Replacement tree plaque
	25.00
	5.00
	30.00

	3226
	Shaw & Sons Ltd
	Burial receipt books
	37.75
	7.55
	45.30

	3227
	SLCC Enterprises LTD
	SLCC publication
	35.50
	0.00
	35.50

	3228
	Pamela White Accountancy Services Ltd
	Internal Audit, Year end procedures 2013, and Payroll Services 2012-13
	650.00
	128.75
	778.75

	3229
	Pamela White Accountancy Services Ltd
	Preparation of year end financial statements 2012/13 in different format. Preparation of Annual Return 2012/13
	600.00
	120.00
	720.00

	3230
	DAPTC
	Publication – “Good Councillor Guide” 4rth edn
	37.50
	0.00
	37.50

	3231
	D&P Warr
	Trimming hedge to Eldons Drove
	60.00
	12.00
	72.00

	3232
	Glasdon UK Ltd
	3 x Fido 25 dog bins plus posts
	413.25
	82.65
	495.90


These were AGREED. 
18. CORRESPONDENCE.

A letter of thanks was received from the organisers of the Purbeck Film Festival for the grant awarded. 
A copy of a letter from Huck Seiltechnic, the manufacturers of the play equipment installed at Rocket Park, was passed to the council by the suppliers / installers - Sutcliffe Play. This was in response to a report of a large crack appearing in a support post. The letter advised that “Cracks with a depth of max 60% of the diameter of the post are not critical”. This advice was noted. 
19. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
Cllr Maitland commented on reports of a youth riding a motorcycle on the Foxhills Open Space. This was considered to be a police matter. 

Cllr Miller reported on a conversation with Mrs Paula Taylor, representing the Scouts locally. The matter of taking on Club Hall is progressing. A bat survey has been suggested. Cllr Talbot commented that a bat survey is normally requested if a building is to be disturbed / altered. It was agreed to refer this matter to the Environment & Amenities Cttee so that a qualified person can be sought to undertake this. However it will also be necessary to consider and approve expenditure for this. 

The meeting closed at 9.44pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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